
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

June 29, 2022
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, June 29, 2022. The following Board members were in attendance:
         

  Christopher Abruzzo 
 
William Leonard



         

  Keith Bashore
 

 Stephen Libhart



         

  Brian Enterline

 
Carolyn Van Newkirk
  
  

         

  James Helsel
 

 
Nelva Wright




      
Also attending were:  Timothy Edwards (Executive Director),  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), Angela McGowen (Pillar & Aught)(via teleconference), Kevin Gold (Pillar & Aught)(via teleconference), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Michael Moskal (Deputy Director, Finance & Business Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Lou Pirozzi (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant)

Public Comments:  None.
Award:  At the annual AAAE Annual Conference, Mr. Edwards received the 2022 Chair’s Award for outstanding service and leadership to the Airport Industry.  A video of the award presentation was shown to the Board members and audience.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said this is to approve two Consent Calendar items, non-controversial items costing less than $10,000.  
1. Minutes of the May 25, 2022 Board Meeting
2. Assignment of Terminal Lease at CXY 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Enterline and unanimously approved.

Executive Committee:  
a)
2012A & 2012B Bond Direct Placement Refunding:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute a formal commitment letter to Truist for the direct placement refunding of the Authority’s series 2012A and series 2012B bonds.  SARAA’s Series 2012A and Series 2012B bonds become callable January 1, 2023.  Currently, SARAA pays interest at a rate of 5.0% on 2012A bonds and 4.0% on 2012B bonds at an annual cost of $3,432,300.  An RFP was issued for the direct placement or placement agents of these bonds on April 21, 2022 and 4 proposals were received.  The terms offered by Truist include rates of 2.96% on 2012A issuance and 3.03% on 2012B issuances with proposed rates held for 150 days expiring 10/17/2022.  Funds pertaining to the reimbursement of Truist legal fees will come from SARAA’s O&M account.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Bashore that the Board authorize the Executive Director to execute a formal commitment letter to Truist for the direct placement refunding of the Authority’s series 2012A and series 2012B bonds.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Wright and unanimously approved.

b)
Memorandum of Understanding/International Association of Fire Fighters:  

Mr. Edwards reported that the Memorandum summarizes the proposed Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) between SARAA and the Harrisburg International Airport Fire Fighters Association to amicably resolve a grievance over the Performance Reward Program, subject to the approval of the SARAA Board.  In January, a new CBA was agreed upon with the Association.  Shortly thereafter, SARAA announced the “2022 Performance Reward Program” for non-unionized employees.  Legally, an employer cannot unilaterally implement changes, even favorable ones, with unions without bargaining over them.  On February 11, 2022 the Association filed an unfair labor practice charge with the Pennsylvania Labor Relations Board. To resolve the charge, the parties engaged in bargaining.  That resulted in the proposed MOU by which Association members are eligible for the bonus program but must complete a unique safety and security goal.  Specifically, Association members are required to complete two professional certification classes to earn the bonus.  If approved, the potential economic impact of the twelve Association members being eligible for the bonus is approximately $5,000 - $15,000 annually.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the proposed Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) between SARAA and the Harrisburg International Airport Fire Fighters Association to amicably resolve a grievance over the Performance Reward Program.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Abruzzo and approved with seven members voting for the motion and one member voting against the motion.  Mr. Abruzzo, Mr. Bashore, Mr. Enterline, Mr. Helsel, Mr. Leonard, Mr. Libhart and Ms. Wright voted for the motion.  Ms. Van Newkirk voted against the motion.


c)
Airport Consulting Services – Strategic Planning Services:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute a Consulting Services Agreement with Strategic Consulting Partners for a total project cost of $43,700 to provide the strategic planning services described in the scope of work.  The source of funding for the project will be SARAA operating funds.  On May 4, 2022, SARAA advertised a Request for Proposals seeking qualified consulting firms with experience in the development of a comprehensive strategic plan for the Airport Authority.  SARAA is requesting that the successful respondent provide overall strategic planning and facilitation services for the following:
1. Discovery

2. Research

3. Identify strategic goals and write the strategic plan, including a proposed budget. 

4. Develop implementation recommendations and identify the steps required to implement each recommendation.

A selection committee consisting of SARAA staff and one SARAA Board member reviewed and ranked the proposals based upon a pre-determined scoring matrix.  Strategic Consulting Partners headquartered in Mechanicsburg, Pennsylvania ranked the highest among the four firms and is recommended to provide strategic planning services for the Authority.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board authorize the Executive Director to execute a Consulting Services Agreement with Strategic Consulting Partners for a total project cost of $43,700 to provide the strategic planning services described in the scope of work.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.
Airport Operations:


a)
Operating Lease Agreement for 4 Mowers:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve an operating (FMV) lease agreement for 4 zero-turn mowers.  These include 3 zero-turn mowers to replace the current 2018 models, and 1 battery-powered zero-turn mower, for a total cost of $17,244/year.  The lease agreement will be for a 36-month term.  The annual lease cost is:


Lease Pkg #1:  Ferris Mowers - $12,933/year
            Lease Pkg #2:  Green Works Mower - $4,310/year
Funding of the lease for this project will come from the 2022 Operating and Maintenance Budget and was approved as part of the 2022 budget.  The Ferris mowers are on State contract.  The GreenWorks mower is not on State contract and is priced below state bidding levels.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve an operating (FMV) lease agreement for 4 zero-turn mowers for a total cost of $17,244/year.  The lease agreement will be for a 36-month term.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.  

b)
Operating Lease Agreement for 2 Electric Maintenance Vehicles:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the acquisition of 2 Electric Maintenance vehicles:  1 Crew-Cab flatbed truck, and 1 Cargo Panel Van utilizing a 48-month operating (FMV) lease for a total of $19,224/year.  The requested vehicles will replace a 2000 compact pickup truck and a 2002 compact SUV.  The annual lease cost is  
Vehicle #1:  Crew-Cab Flatbed Truck - $9,612
Vehicle #2:  Cargo Panel Truck - $9,612 

The current vehicles are 22 and 20 years old.  This will be SARAA’s first venture into the electric vehicle market and will serve as a testbed for future replacements.  The vehicles are available through State Contract.  This replacement project was included as part of the 2022 SARAA Operating and Maintenance Budget.


Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Bashore that the Board approve the acquisition of 2 Electric Maintenance Vehicles for use by the Facility Maintenance Department at HIA for a total cost of $19,224/year, utilizing a 48-month operating (FMV) lease.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and approved with seven members voting for the motion and one member voting against the motion.  Mr. Abruzzo, Mr. Bashore, Mr. Enterline, Mr. Helsel, Mr. Leonard, Ms. Van Newkirk and Ms. Wright voted for the motion.  Mr. Libhart voted against the motion.     


c)
CXY Hangar 501 Lease Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute a ground lease with Naylor-Adams Aviation d.b.a. Cargill Aeronautical to lease Hangar 501 at Capital City Executive Airport.  Building 501, formerly known as the “Hempt Hangar” at Capital City Executive Airport, is currently vacant having reverted to SARAA’s ownership per the terms of the previous lease.  In May of 2022, SARAA released a Request for Proposals for the reuse of the hangar.  In the RFP, it was noted that pollution legal liability coverage would be required. Four entities submitted proposals.  SARAA’s Executive Director, Deputy Executive Director, and Property Manager reviewed the proposals and selected Cargill.  Cargill Aeronautical Academy is a current tenant at Capital City Executive Airport providing flight instruction and aircraft maintenance services.  They currently sublease hangar space for the aircraft maintenance operation, but the sublease is not being renewed.  The terms of the lease include the following:
Term:  Five years plus two mutually agreeable five-year options beginning July 1 2022.  
                        Starting Lease Fee:  $1,400 per month
                         Rent Increases:  3% annually
                         Insurance:  $1 million commercial general liability with no aggregate limit
                                            $1 million aircraft liability
                                             $500,000 hangar keepers liability
                                             $1 million pollution legal liability coverage
Discussion ensued.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board authorize the Executive Director to execute a ground lease, with the terms as stated above and in the RFP, with Naylor-Adams Aviation d.b.a Cargill Aeronautical to lease Hangar 501 at Capital City Executive Airport.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Enterline and unanimously approved.

Executive Director’s Report: 
a)
Financials & Dashboard (through April):   Total YTD Airline Revenues were $3.9 million vs $3.9 million budgeted.  Total YTD Non-Airline Revenues were $6.6 million vs $6.1 million budgeted.  Parking Revenues were $3 million vs $2.4 budgeted, or 27.4% better than budget.  Total YTD Operating Revenues were $10.5 million.  Total YTD Operating Expenses were $7.5 million.   Net Operating Revenue is $3 million YTD.  Total Non-operating items were ($4.3 million), resulting in a Variance to Budget of ($1.2 million).  Adding the Extraordinary Cash Inflows resulted in a Net Position of $1 million. The Debt Coverage Ratio is 2.32 on a 1.25 requirement.  On the Sales and Revenue Summary report, YTD 2022 enplanements were 246,749, up 62% over 2021.  The YTD Food/Gift sales $2.4 million, up 88.77%. Fairfield Inn & Suites sales were $1.7 million, up 103%.  The Rental Car Sales are up 52%.  Total Variable Revenues YTD were $6.8 million, up 40.11%.   The CPE was $12.28.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Summary report, Receivables over 90 days are paid and up-to-date.
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following: 
HIA:

HIA Cargo Apron Expansion, Phase 4:  Predrilling for permeation grout continues in preparation for micro tunneling.
Demolish Buildings 26 and 96:  Building 26/Building 183 areas were paved, and permanent fencing installed.

Airport Drive Phase 3B, Third Street Intersection:  Continue preparing final design for a circulatory roadway.
Water Plant PFOS Remediation Upgrade: PennVEST awarded $6.7 million principal forgiveness loan fully funding the design.  
Baggage Handling System Control:  VTC provided 30% design documents for review.  The final design continues to progress.

Replace Escalators:  A kickoff meeting was held on June 8, 2022.  The design will incorporate passenger detection and energy efficiencies.  
Capital City Executive Airport:
Rehabilitate Taxiways B,C,D,J,L,E:  Bids were opened on March 15, 2022.  There was one responsive and responsible bidder, Shiloh Paving & Excavation.  The award is pending FAA funding, which is anticipated for August-September. 
Gettysburg Regional Airport:  
Construct South Aircraft Parking Apron, Phase IV:  Site drainage installations continue.  
Construct South Aircraft Parking Apron, Phase V (Paving):  The bids were opened on March 15, 2022.  There was one responsive and responsible bidder, Conewago Enterprises, Inc.  The award is pending FAA funding, which is anticipated for August-September.

Franklin County Regional Airport:

Construct Snow Removal Equipment Building:  The exterior shell is complete and bituminous apron placed.  Started mechanical installations for permanent doors that will be installed pending delivery.
c)
Enplanement Report:  Mr. Edwards reported that May 2022 Enplanements were up 10% vs budget and at 81% of May 2019.  YTD Enplanements were up 1% vs budget and at 83% of 2019.  May 2022 Air Cargo Tonnage declined 19% vs May 2021 and was down 8% vs May 2019.  YTD Air Cargo Tonnage is down 5% vs 2021 and up 5% vs 2019.  The week of 6/6 was the busiest since the pandemic – 3 weeks over 13,000 weekly enplaned.   Looking ahead, American Airlines schedule has been booked into October at higher levels than planned.  The current projection could be 610,000 to 615,000 enplanements, which is 2 to 3% above budget.
Marketing Update:

 Mr. Miller attended the Jumpstart conference in Reno between 6/13 and 6/16.  The MDT market is performing well.  However, there are crew availability, fuel costs and higher fares.
TSA Pre-Check Enrollment:  TSA Pre-Check event was very successful with more than 700 enrolled over two weeks.
New Marquee Signs:  New marquee signs are being manufactured for FCRA & GRA
Introduction:  Mr. Miller introduced Robert Leader, the new Manager of Marketing & Social Media. 
Executive Session:  Mr. Helsel did not convene an Executive Session.
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Libhart:  Mr. Libhart thanked staff for their efforts.

Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard thanked Mr. Edwards and Mr. Stevens for their efforts with the Strategic Plan.

Ms. Van Newkirk:  Ms. Van Newkirk thanked staff for their efforts.
Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel thanked staff for their efforts.
Ms. Wright:  Ms. Wright thanked Delta Development for their efforts with the PennVEST award.
Mr. Enterline:  Mr. Enterline congratulated staff for the compliments about HIA made on the Sandy Fenton show (97.3).

Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, July 27, 2022, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 9:11 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

Erik Hume,
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer
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